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Wednesday 13th May 2020 

 

Dear Parents/Carers, 

 

Since I last wrote to you there has been further guidance from the Government on the possible 

re-opening of schools in a phased manner from June 1st. I wanted to update you and explain to 

you Hollymount’s stance and how we can, together, work through these uncertain times. 

 

Current Situation 

Firstly, having read ‘Our plan to rebuild: The UK Government’s COVID-19 recovery strategy’ it is 

important that we take a calm and measured approach to this. It is important that we work in a 

steady fashion with the information that has been confirmed. It is clear that nothing is going to 

change until the science and data support the easing of lockdown. 

 

“The rate of infection remains too high to allow the reopening of schools for all pupils yet.” 

 

The Government’s advice remains that vulnerable children and children of critical workers are 

able to attend school. Hollymount Explorers is open for those children from 8.45am – 3.15pm. We 

recognise that some parents, who are critical workers, may now need to take advantage of the 

school’s offer. However, home remains the safest place for your children, if at all possible. If you 

do require a place at school, please email replies@hollymount.merton.sch.uk before sending 

your child to school. We need to plan staffing so it is necessary for you to inform us and wait for a 

response before sending your child in.  

 

Looking ahead to Step 2 

It is clear that the Government will not ease any lockdown measures until the science / data 

supports this. 

 

“The content and timing of the second stage of adjustments will depend on the most up-to-date 

assessment of the risk posed by the virus.” 

 

Some of you may be thinking that the 1st June is a definitive date for schools to re-open, albeit 

partially. I urge you to take a measured approach to dates, especially when discussing this with 

the children. We have no evidence yet to suggest that schools will definitely re-open on 1st June. 

As soon as we do have evidence and can confirm a date, we will of course, let you know. 
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However, for the last few weeks, Hollymount Senior Leaders have been working on the idea of a 

‘phased return’ of some sort. It is now clear that the first year groups to be considered are 

Nursery, Reception, Year 1 and Year 6. 

 

“Schools should prepare to begin to open for more children from 1 June. The Government 

expects children to be able to return to early years settings, and for Reception, Year 1 and Year 6 

to be back in school in smaller sizes.” 

 

The Government recognises that social distancing guidelines used in other work places and in 

public is not possible in primary schools. 

 

“We know that, unlike older children and adults, early years and primary age children cannot be 

expected to remain 2m apart from each other and staff.” 

 

As a result, they have asked schools to start planning to implement a hierarchy of measures as 

set out in their guidance ‘Implementing Protective Measures in Education and Childcare 

Settings’.  

 Avoid contact with anyone with symptoms 

 Frequent had cleaning and good hygiene practices 

 Regular cleaning of settings  

 And minimising contact and mixing 

 

Senior Leaders at Hollymount are currently working through key considerations: 

 

1. Health & safety of the children 

2. Health & safety of the school staff 

3. Health & safety of the parents and wider community 

4. Timetable modelling, considering ‘smaller group sizes’ and minimising mixing 

5. Operational issues eg playtimes, lunch, entry and exit procedures 

6. Curriculum changes to support the children’s physical and mental health needs 

7. Transition into subsequent year groups 

8. Provision for those year groups not at school 

9. Management of messaging to children at school / not at school 

10. Other issues 

 

It may be that children return part time, in smaller groups, taught by a different teacher than 

normal and they will not mix with any other children than those in their small group. One thing is 

clear, if schools do re-open on 1st June, it will be a very different schooling experience than 

children are used to. As soon as we have secure plans in place and the government have 

confirmed the date schools will be re-opening, we will let all parents know. 

 

We recognise that parents will be anxious about the risks attached to returning to school. We ask 

that you remain calm for the sake of the children, and we assure you that the safety of our 

children and adults in school is our utmost priority. We will be following Government guidance to 

ensure that risks are minimised.  

 

The Government has released guidance for parents/carers about the possible return to school. 

Please click here to read it. 

 

https://www.gov.uk/government/publications/closure-of-educational-settings-information-for-parents-and-carers/reopening-schools-and-other-educational-settings-from-1-june
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To help with our planning, we are asking Nursery, Reception, Year 1 and Year 6 parents to 

complete an online survey to inform us whether you are planning to send your child to school if 

schools begin to re-open from 1st June. This is an anonymous survey and we fully appreciate that 

you may require further information before making your final decision. This is to support our 

planning. Please click here to complete the survey. Please complete the survey for each child. 

 

Looking ahead to Step 3 

By July, the Government may be asking other year groups to return to school. 

 

“The Government’s ambition is for all primary school children to return to school before the 

summer for a month if feasible, though this will be kept under review.” 

 

As this is some way ahead, I intend that the school will focus its efforts on current provision and 

planning for step 2. As the science and data gives us a clearer idea of when the start of Step 3 

might be, we will plan accordingly. 

 

I appreciate that I will not have answered all of your questions in this letter. However, we must 

take a calm and measured approach. There are many articles in the news about when, if or how 

schools may re-open and you may have seen that unions are beginning to be involved in the 

process. Following consultation with staff, parents, the governors, the Local Authority and 

teacher unions, we will make considered and informed decisions. The children and staff’s safety 

remains of paramount.  

 

Kind regards, 

 
Sam Birnage 

Headteacher  

 

https://www.surveymonkey.co.uk/r/JDP5TNG

